I first met Franz in the days of the Massey Applied

Maths Department at UCL. Was it 1948 or 1949?

We were soon close colleagues and comrades. Franz,

Leonardo and I were the three new Assistant

Lecturers in Physics, appointed in 1950. I don't

know whether Massey was referring to all 3 of us when 

he said it nearly broke the camel's back --- he

had so many requests to make when appointed to the

Physics Chair.

For a couple of years, around 1950, Franz and Marie shared 

a house with  my family, at 26  Kilmorie Road, London SE23. 

Marie remembers the giant puff-ball. We had all 

taken the train from Catford Bridge to Hayes Common and spent

the afternoon walking in the woods. The giant puff

ball was huge: one that size (as big as a football) 

is found only once in a lifetime. On the way home

we put it on the luggage rack and another couple, getting

in, were horrified, thinking it was a skull. Back home

we sliced it up and fried it in butter.

There were so many years at UCL, as we both rose up through

the ranks. When Massey retired there was great deal of

discussion about who should succeed him. It was all done

very democratically, with lots of discussion by all 

concerned. It was not long before ideas crystallised in

a unanimous decision that Franz was the best person for

the job. He was an admirable Quain Professor and steered

us through all manner of difficult seas. The present

Physics Department owes a great deal to him.

It must have been some years ago now when Joy and I last

saw Franz and Marie. We were on holiday in Yorkshire

and they invited us to visit them. We had a very enjoyable

day. Franz took me to his garage, full of electronics

equipment, and told me that, yes, I could light up my pipe

(in consideration for Marie, he no longer lit his in the

house). Then Franz played us some music which he had both

composed, produced and recorded.

With Franz's death an age has passed. Joy and I send our

love to Marie.

Mike Seaton.

